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Fall Edition of the 
FIMLA Newsletter  

It is a treat to have received 

enough material to make up a fall 

edition of this newsletter;  Iõve 

wanted to see this happen for years. 

The seasonal residents of the five 

lakes neighbourhood may not think 

too much about the lakes between 

Thanksgiving and Victoria Day.  Their 

winters will be filled with mainten-

ance of their primary home, kidsõ 

soccer, hockey, and school plays.  

They may think of the lakes only as a 

summer place where they can take 

evening drinks on the dock, go fishing, 

watch birds and turtles, and avoid the 

biting-insect-of-the-month.   

Well, the lakes are still here in the 

winter and so are many of us.  We 

have our evening drinks inside in 

front of the fireplace; some maso-
chistic souls still fish through the ice 

at the first opportunity;  the birds are 

fewer and the turtles are out of sight;  

and the only bugs are the spiders that 

wake up when we bring in the fire-

wood.  But it is just as beautiful as in 

the summer, and even more serene. 

 So, to remind you of your little 

slice of heaven during our long 

winter, this edition of the newsletter 

will include some winter photos, 

some late summer business, and 

some things to meditate on in 

anticipation of next yearõs cottage 

season. 

We hope to see you at a winter 

get-together, and weõll definitely see 

you again next summer.   

Alan Boyce  

FIMLA AGM 2018 
Minutes  

The 2018 Annual General Meeting 

(AGM) of the Fourteen Island and 

Mink Lakes Watershed Association 

(FIMLA) was held at the home of 

Leslie and Walter Natynczyk on 

Saturday, August 4, 2018. Approxi-

mately 50 members and several 

invited guests attended. 

Welcome ð Mary Rae 

FIMLA Vice President Mary Rae 

called the meeting to order at 11:05 

am. Mary welcomed everyone and 

thanked Leslie and Walter for hosting 

the meeting this year at such a 

perfect spot on the lake.  

Mary welcomed the guests and 

visitors: Mayor Ron Vandewal; coun-

cillors John McDougall, Ross Suther-

land and Mark Schjerning; Doug 

Morey who is running for council this 

year; and guest speaker Katrina 

Furlanetto from Cataraqui Region 

Conservation Authority (CRCA).  

Trumpeter Swan s on Boxing Day  

(Alan Boyce ) 

Coyote on 14 Island Lake  

(Alan Boyce ) 
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FIMLA Financial Report Dec 31, 2017  

Item  
Budget  

2017 

Actual  

2017 

   

Balance December 31, 2016 $ 6,658.96 $ 6,658.96 

   

Income    

   

Memberships $ 1,500.00 $ 1,175.00 

Member Donations  $   135.21 

Sale of Mugs $    300.00 $       0.00 

Total Income  $ 1,800.00 $ 1,310.21 

   

Expenses    

   

AGM ($   250.00) ($   198.15) 

Communications ($   450.00) ($    150.59) 

PO Box ($   200.00) ($   183.06) 

FOCA ($   350.00) ($   320.00) 

Boat launch insurance ($   250.00) ($   250.00) 

Purchase of mugs (gifts) ($   300.00) ($      0.00) 

Total Expenses  ($ 1,800.00) ($ 1,101.80) 

   

Year End Balance    

Balance December 31, 201 7 $ 6,658.96 $ 6,867.37 

Gord Rodgers FIMLA Reserve Fund $ 5,000.00 $ 5,000.00 

Operating Funds Available  $ 1,658.96 $ 1867.37 

 

FIMLA Proposed Budget 201 8 

Item  Amount  Totals  

   

Opening Balance  January 1, 2018  $ 6,867.37 

   

Income Estimate    

   

Memberships $ 1,350.00  

Mugs $   165.00  

Total Income   $ 1,515.00 

   

Expenses Estimate    

   

Mugs ($       0.00)  

Communications ($   450.00)  

AGM ($   250.00)  

PO Box ($   200.00)  

FOCA ($   300.00)  

Boat launch insurance ($   250.00)  

Boat dock repairs ($   500.00)  

Total Expenses   ($ 1,950.00) 

   

Year End Balance Estimate    

Balance December 31, 201 8 $ 6,432.37  

Gord Rodgers FIMLA Reserve Fund $ 5,000.00  

Operating Funds Available   $ 1,432.37 

 

Secretary Sue and President Mary  

(Alan Boyce ) 

 Mary thanked everyone who 

contributed to the newsletter and 

Alan Boyce for his work putting the 

newsletter together. In particular, 

Mary thanked David Jefferies for the 

newsletter article about Gord 

Rodgers. Mary expressed great 

sadness that we lost a good friend 

this year with Gord passing; his many 

contributions to the lake community 

include leadership as FIMLA President 

for 10 years and development of our 

lake stewardship plan; Gordõs legacy 

will live on and he will be 

remembered.  

Mary thanked Anne Tucker and 

Susan Pine for organizing the food, 

and Jim Pine and John Moreland for 

barbequing. Mary noted that Chris 

Caswell and Peter Bedoukian will not 

be carrying on as directors, and 

thanked them for all of their work 

over the years, including Chrisõ work 

on financials and keeping the budget 

on track and Peterõs work developing 

the website. Mary asked attendees to 

please see Chris to pay membership 

dues if they hadnõt already done so, 

and noted that there were some 

FIMLA mugs available for purchase.  

2017 AGM Minutes ð Susan 
Grigg  

Susan Grigg asked for corrections 

or omissions to the draft 2017 AGM 

minutes as published in the spring 

2018 newsletter and on the FIMLA 

website. Copies of the newsletter 

were available at the meeting and 

circulated. No changes were noted.  

Resolution 2018 -1 

A motion to accept the 2017 

AGM Minutes as presented in the 

spring 2018 newsletter was moved by 

Joe Buckley; seconded by Anne 

Tucker. Motion voted on and carried. 

2017 Financial Report and 
2018 Proposed Budget ð 
Chris Caswell  

 Chris Caswell reviewed the 2017 

Financial Report as of December 31, 

2017, and the 2018 Proposed Budget 

(copies of each were provided). The 

2017 income budget was based on 

2016 membership fees, which 

decreased in 2017 (down from 60 to 

47).  Membership numbers have 

fluctuated over the past years and 

generally range between 50 and 60. 

The decreased membership fees also 

reflect that some members paid for 
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The Assembled Multitude  

(Alan Boyce ) 

two years in 2016, but the 2017 

portion doesnõt carry forward to the 

next calendar year. There was no 

income from the sale of mugs as 

budgeted for, since there was a 

problem with the supplier. However, 

there were some donations by 

members not budgeted for.  Expenses 

included the AGM (food costs; the 

free venue is appreciated), communi-

cation (printing, mailing, website, 

etc.), community P.O. Box, FOCA 

membership and payment to Stace 

Trousdale for use of his boat launch 

and to cover us for insurance 

purposes. In summary, 2017 income 

was about $500.00 lower than 

budgeted for; total expenses were 

about $700.00 lower than budgeted 

for which covered off the decrease in 

income. The year-end balance as of 

December 31, 2017 was $6,867.37 

(about a $200.00 increase from the 

opening balance).  

The proposed budget for 2018 

includes a total income estimate of 

$1,515.00 (revenue from 54 

memberships and selling the balance 

of the FIMLA mug inventory). The 

total expenses estimate is $1,450.00; 

the only changes to expenses from 

2017 to 2018 are no mug expense 

and a reduced FOCA membership 

fee. The $5,000.00 reserve continues 

for future projects (e.g., dam repairs), 

leaving about $1,900.00 in operating 

funds available in 2018.  

Mary Rae noted that repairs are 

needed to the support structure at 

the end of the boat launch dock on 

the Trousdaleõs property, and that it 

seems appropriate to adjust the 

proposed 2018 budget to allow for an 

expense to assist with the repair cost 

since FIMLA members make use of 

the launch.  We do not have a cost 

estimate for that work at this time. 

Discussion followed. Geoff Rae 

moved to approve a $500.00 payment 

toward the cost of the repairs; Brett 

Dark proposed an amendment to 

allow the Board of Directors to 

increase the amount as reasonable 

based on the cost estimate for the 

work; the proposed budget for 2018 

is amended to include the approved 

$500.00 expense. Alan Boyce 

seconded the amended motion. The 

motion as amended was voted on and 

carried. The 2018 year-end estimate 

as amended is $1,432.37 (reflects 

$5,000 reserve).  

  Chris proposed two changes to 

the FIMLA budget moving forward: 

1) Separate out reserve and 

operating funds from the balance in 

the financial report, to promote 

consistency with the budget. Geoff 

Rae moved to accept the proposed 

change; Alan Boyce seconded. Motion 

voted on and carried. 

2) Chris spoke of the honour of 

working with Gord Rodgers over the 

years, Gordõs love of the idea of 

setting up the reserve for future 

projects, and Chrisõ hope that the 

membership will make the reserve 

grow over time for future preserva-

tion of the lake that Gord loved so 

much. The reserve covers the cost of 

the FIMLA bank account and can be 

put into investments as it grows. 

Chris proposed to name the reserve 

the òGord Rodgers FIMLA Reserve 

Fundó, to be referred to as such in 

the budget and financial report, which 

will be amended accordingly. There 

was strong support amongst 

members present. Barb Rodgers 

thanked Chris for this tribute to 

Gord. 

Resolution 2018 -2 

Be it resolved that the 2017 

Financial Statement and 2018 

Proposed Budget be accepted as 

presented at the August 4, 2018 

Annual General Meeting and with the 

changes discussed.  

Moved by Chris Caswell; 

seconded by Sue Pine. Motion voted 

on and carried. 

Proposed Constitution (2018) 
ð Mary Rae 

Mary reviewed 11 proposed 

revisions to the FIMLA constitution, 

as presented on page three of the 

spring 2018 newsletter (copies of the 

draft amended constitution as 

included in pages 13 and 14 of the 

spring 2018 newsletter were available 

and circulated at the meeting). Mary 

noted that the Board of Directors 

will adapt their roles based on 

availability and as circumstances 

change, which will allow continuity 

while bringing in new people and 

ideas. An amendment to the 

constitution requires a two-thirds 

majority vote of the quorum.  

Resolution 2018 -3 

Be it resolved that the 

Constitution as amended be accepted 

as presented in the Spring 2018 

newsletter and at the August 4, 2018 

Annual General Meeting. Moved by 

Grace DõAlo; seconded by Ken Smee. 

Motion voted on and carried. 

Election of Board of Directors 
ð Mary Rae 

Mary had noted previously that 

since Chris and Peter will no longer 

be serving on the Board of Directors, 

several members were approached to 

determine their interest. Karen De 

Luca, Dan Gilbert and Craig Pettis 

have volunteered to sit on the board.  

Resolution 2018 -4 

Be it resolved that the following 

candidates be accepted as the Board 

of Directors of FIMLA for the 
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Dave Lucas & Sue Pine  

 (Alan Boyce ) 

remainder of the 2018 calendar year 

to the end of the 2020 calendar year: 

Mary Rae, Susan Grigg, Karen 

DeLuca, Susan Pine, Alan Boyce, Dan 

Gilbert, and Craig Pettis. Anne 

Tucker will continue on as Past-

President.  After the AGM, the Board 

of Directors will elect the Executive 

(President, Vice-President, Secretary, 

Treasurer). Moved by Curtis 

Armstrong; seconded by Carl Turner. 

Motion voted on and carried. 

 

Discussion Items  

Willyõs Lane boat launch use ð 

Marj Peart was available to accept 

cash today as voluntary payment for 

use of the boat launch ($15 per boat). 

Alan Boyce circulated information 

about the Frontenac Frolic fundraiser 

at Glendower Hall today (August 4), a 

foundation for maintaining the lake 

and boating club. 

Anne Tucker noted that Craig 

Pettis suggested selling Fourteen 

Island Lake t-shirts and hats as a 

fundraiser, and that it could be a good 

idea to raise funds for the Gord 

Rodgers FIMLA Reserve Fund. 

Discussion followed. The store in 

Westport already has the design for 

Fourteen Island Lake. 

Joe Buckley re-raised the issue of 

powerboat speed through the 

narrows between Fourteen Island and 

Mink Lakes, causing increased erosion 

of the island shorelines, and how to 

get the message out to everyone on 

the lake, including those that arenõt at 

the AGM. Discussion followed about 

increasing awareness of where to 

reduce speed and why the issue is 

important for safety and environ-

mental reasons. Brett Dark noted 

that the existing signs posted at the 

boat launch(s) and rental property 

have information about fishing and 

boating regulations, invasive species 

preventions, etc. and an image of the 

sign could be circulated as informa-

tion. Mary Rae noted that there is 

one sign left in the FIMLA inventory. 

Discussion followed about signage, 

buoys and other methods of effecting 

reduced boat speeds. Barb Rodgers 

noted that some people may not 

realize impacts from their use of the 

lake, and may not read the signs, and 

that speaking to them personally can 

be a good approach. Alan Boyce 

noted that itõs an issue in all areas of 

the lake (also noise issue, respectful 

environmental stewardship of the 

lake). Eve Buckley offered to deliver 

information to landowners on the 

lake. Richard Nageleisen noted a need 

to also look at remediation measures 

to restore shoreline areas affected by 

erosion. The Board of Directors will 

discuss the approach to increasing 

awareness of the issues. 

Guest Speaker ð Katrina 
Furlanetto, CRCA  

Katrina Furlanetto, Manager of 

Watershed Planning and Engineering, 

CRCA, provided information about 

the important relationship between 

groundwater and rural wells and 

septic systems, and a new Ground-

water Protection Workbook re-

source available for property owners.  

The FIMLA watershed is actually in 

the Quinte Conservation watershed, 

directly adjacent to the west 

boundary of the CRCA watershed. 

Katrina commended FIMLA for being 

interested and engaged in watershed 

protection and encouraged everyone 

to keep up the great work they are 

doing.  

CRCA is part of the Cataraqui 

Source Protection Area under the 

Clean Water Act. Katrina presented 

a slide deck about the Cataraqui 

Source Protection Area, including 

drinking water sources and contam-

ination, reliance on groundwater as a 

water source, and groundwater 

impacts from maintenance activities 

on lake properties. CRCA looked at 

four significant vulnerable ground-

water areas, including Kingston-

Belleville, for sources of fecal 

contamination.  

Maps of bedrock geology and 

overburden thickness for the CRCA 

watershed were shown (Quinte 

Conservation has similar maps; all are 

public information). FIMLA lakes are 

on the border of the Frontenac Arch 

- the southern edge of the Canadian 

Shield - which has variable water 

quality, and limestone plain, where 

high iron and salt naturally occurs. 

Bedrock fractures allow contaminants 

to flow directly from surface to 

groundwater.  

It is important to be proactive to 

maintain what happens on the 

surface. The number one recom-

mended theme of the Cataraqui 

Source Protection Area is education 

Katrina Furlanetto (Alan Boyce ) 
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Ann -Marie Redmond & Jude Atherton 

Waiting for Lunch (Alan Boyce ) 

Master Chef Jim Pine   

(Alan Boyce ) 

and getting landowners involved and 

acting on groundwater protection, 

making educated decisions at the 

property level.  

The Groundwater Protection 

Workbook produced by CRCA is 

informative and uses a simple 

question and answer quiz format to 

assess vulnerability and rating for a 

property, and identify actions for 

assessing and monitoring potential 

impacts on groundwater. It includes 

provincial and local contacts, and a 

septic inspection report template. 

The Groundwater Protection 

Workbook is available at 

cleanwatercataraqui.ca or for more 

information contact Katrina by email 

at kfurlanetto@crca.ca. 

Discussion followed. Use of the 

workbook and actions to address 

potential issues is voluntary; it will 

help property owners know what 

they can do to protect groundwater. 

A question was asked regarding 

Escherichia coli bacteria reporting from 

well water samples, given the 

vulnerability of the area; Katrina was 

not aware of what is documented 

locally but there is a chance of such 

increase in levels.  

A question was asked about new 

intensive farming proposals in the 

area as a potential contamination 

problem; CRCA has detailed mapping 

to assess proposals and consider 

potential impacts and is in contact 

with Public Health Ontario and other 

organizations.  

The question of septic inspectors 

arose, and how to know who is 

recommended; the workbook lists 

some that are recommended. If, 

when a tank is pumped, there are 

indications that it is failing, it is a good 

time to have an inspection done. 

Further Discussion and  
Adjournment  

Marj Peart noted the growth of 

water milfoil in the lake, and asked 

those concerned to express their 

concerns to the directors. 

Barb Rodgers expressed that 

Gord would be very proud of Mary 

and the directors for the AGM. 

Mary Rae asked for a motion to 

adjourn the AGM at 12:27 pm. It was 

so moved by Geoff Rae and seconded 

by Brian Grigg.  

 Everyone was thanked for 

attending. The membership and 

guests enjoyed a barbeque and 

desserts and beverages overlooking 

the lake. The meat was purchased 

from Gilmourõs on 38 on Highway 38 

at Harrowsmith.  

Susan Grigg.  

Watch Your Wake  
This is always a tricky discussion.  

Too often it degenerates immediately 

into a snarky enumeration of grievan-

ces between swimmers and boaters.   

OK.  I will start with the affirma-

tion that I have observed a real 

improvement in the general courtesy 

of boaters on Fourteen Island Lake 

over the past five years.  More are 

slowing down as they pass through 

the channel beside our property.  

This includes boaters who know I 

gripe about it regularly as well as 

people whom I have never met in 

boats registered outside of Ontario.  

Iõm grateful to those boaters who are 

trying to do the right thing. 

And letõs be clear about the 

responsibility of the swimmers:  

swimmers, like pedestrians, should 

behave defensively.  Neither of them 

should wander blithely in the traffic 

lanes, confident that their rights will 

protect them from injury.  The 

physics involved in any interaction are 

against them. 

Swimmers should also remember 

that not all drivers follow common 

courtesy, common sense, or the law.  

And curiously, there seems to be a 

tendency to ignore these standards 

when people are out of the city. 

Justin Yoo & New Recruit Noah  

(Alan Boyce ) 
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But what should be expected from 

boaters with regards to courtesy, 

common sense, and the law? 

Courtesy  

This neighbourhood has always 

been advertised as a òLittle Piece of 

Heaven.ó  (Iõm told that this expres-

sion was used as far back as the 

original advertisement for the 

subdivision.)  The image of Heaven 

evokes words like serenity, tranquili-

ty, and concern for others. 

The welcomes that we received 

when we moved to this 

neighbourhood all included impas-

sioned descriptions of the beauty of 

the undisturbed and uncrowded 

nature ð how it was so different and 

so much better than the Rideau 

system, Muskoka, or the St. 

Lawrence. 

It is what sold us.  True story: on 

our first boat tour of the lake, Joyce 

commented in disbelief òThis is like 

Algonquin Park,ó to which I 

responded òYeah, but with fewer 

people or boats.ó  I know that many 

of our neighbours moved here for 

similar reasons.  

Many of us chose these lakes 

because we enjoy canoeing and 

kayaking ð sometimes as well as and 

sometimes instead of power boating.  

Now, most skilled paddlers can 

handle waves without any worry.  

However, paddlers always have to be 

aware of the possibility of being 

swamped by a boatõs wake and 

typically take notice and adjust their 

course when they see a power boat 

approaching quickly.  It leaves one 

feeling a bit disappointed when one 

has to take defensive action because 

of an inconsiderate neighbour. 

So the norm here has been 

peaceful and quiet enjoyment of 

nature up close and personal.  

Courtesy would suggest that others 

should respect the communityõs 

desire for peace, quiet, and calm 

waters. 

Common Sense 

Not only common sense ð it is 

also science: wildlife and the shoreline 

need to be treated gently for them to 

survive.   

Č Loons and other birds that nest 

along the shore choose locations 

that are protected from waves 

generated by the prevailing winds.  

However, boat wake, which can 

come from any direction, can 

drown the nests and the young, 

particularly in May and June. 

It is now difficult to find loons 

on many Muskoka lakes due to 

the crowding and the high boat 

traffic. 

Č Boat wake and prop wash can 

churn up sediments in shallow 

water which releases dormant 

nutrients that promote weed 

growth and algal blooms. 

Č Boat wake and large waves can 

cause significant erosion, washing 

soil into the lake and bringing 

down large trees, which loosens 

more soil and rocks.   

Two trees came down on my 

property this year due to erosion, 

and one more is leaning pre-

cariously out over the water.  

These are alongside the half-

dozen stumps that were here 

when we moved in. 

The personal property of the lake 

residents is at risk from unnecessary 

waves, too. 

Č Boat wake can cause docks and 

moored boats to rock severely, 

damaging mooring hardware. 

Oh yes, and the effect on 

swimmers?  The need for common 

sense is actually a bit more personal.   

Č Regardless of who is being 

foolish, there have been cases 

when swimmers have been 

seriously injured or killed when 

hit by a boat, by a personal 

watercraft (PWC) or by someone 

being towed. 

Č When Iõm swimming ð even close 

to shore ð I can tell you that 

whenever I hear the tell-tale grind 

of a propeller in the water, I feel 

genuine fear until I can spot the 

boat and can evaluate the threat.  

Is this person watching where he 

is going?  Will he see me?  How 

do I make sure Iõm noticed?  How 

will I avoid injury if he doesnõt see 

me and drives over me? 

The thing about common sense is 

that it is not common enough.  It 

shouldnõt be necessary to even state 

something this obvious, never mind 

needing to pitch the point earnestly. 

The Physics 

Higher speed gives the boat driver 

less time to react to narrow channels, 

other boats, paddle boarders, swim-

mers, or unexpected hazards.   

Higher speed also means larger 

waves.  Wave height is one of the 

most important factors in shoreline 

erosion. Observations made by the 

Minnesota Department of Natural 

Resources have shown that: 

Č A wave that is 12.5 cm (5 inches) 

high when it reaches the shore 

does not cause significant 

shoreline damage. Waves this 

high are created by boats 

operating at speeds under 10 

km/h (6 mph) ð a speed that is 

generally considered reasonable 

when operating close to shore. 

Č A wave that is 25 cm (10 inches) 

high is four times more 

destructive than a 12.5 cm (5 

inch) wave. 

Runabouts and waterski boats 

produce a 25 cm (10 inch) high 

wave at the stern of the boat 

when at planing speed. 

Č 62.5 cm (24 inch) high waves are 

25 times more destructive than a 

12.5 cm (5 inch) wave. 

Wakeboard boats create a 

wake of half a metre (20 inches) 

or more. 
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Č The large waves produced by 

wakeboard boats donõt always 

have the distance needed to 

dissipate before reaching shore 

on small lakes such as ours.  

Hence, they can create a greater 

negative impact than other boats. 

The larger the wake, the greater is 

the potential for undesirable side ef-

fects. However, all boaters must be 

aware of the size of wake they create. 

So just slow down and look 

around.  Constantly. 

Legislation and Regulations  

In case anyone is still not 

convinced that it is important to slow 

down and be considerate when 

boating, the law requires it.   

Č The Small Vessel Regulations  

stipulate that the legal speed limit 

for all motor boats is 10 km/h (6 

mph) within 30 metres (100 feet) 

of any shore.   

Č If the boat or PWC is towing 

anything, including a skier or tube, 

the towing vessel (Boat or PWC)  

1) must have an observer or 

spotter and also  

2) must be equipped with an ex-

tra seat for each person being 

towed in case an emergency 

recovery is necessary. 

In other words, there must 

always be an observer when 

towing a water-skier or tube, and 

only boats or personal watercraft 

designed to carry three or more 

people can be used for towing. 

These are not opinions or a biased 

rant;  this is the law. 

Beyond the law, Waterski and 

Wakeboard Canada  strongly 

recommends that wakeboard boats 

Č stay a minimum of 50 metres 

(150 feet) from any shore and in 

a minimum of 2 metres (6 feet) 

water depth to reduce shoreline 

degradation and turbidity. 

Č Ontario MNR F, Canadaõs 

DFO , and FOCA  recommend 

that wakeboarders stay 300 

metres away from shore. Yes, 

that would mean using another 

lake. 

The Request  

The speedometer on my boat 

doesnõt work and never has, and this 

may be more the rule than the 

exception with pleasure boats.  For 

those whose speedometer is like 

mine, you can be confident that you 

are travelling slower than 10 km/h if 

you are not generating any wake. 

So it comes down to this: 

Č Please always watch for swim-

mers, and slow down and give 

them a huge, wide berth.  You 

donõt know if they are following 

the rules or not. 

Č Please always watch for canoes 

and kayaks.  We can hope that 

they are all expert paddlers, but 

maybe they have a toddler on 

board, or worse: two toddlers 

who both want the binoculars at 

the same time.  Slow down and 

give them some space.  Let them 

know that youõve seen them. 

Č If you canõt be confident in 

measuring when you are 

travelling more slowly than 10 

km/h, then slow down until you 

are producing no wake. 

Č If you are within 30 metres of 

shore (which includes passing 

through a channel that is less than 

60 metres wide) then you should 

have no wake and be travelling 

less than 10 km/h. 

Č If you are approaching a narrows 

or the shore, then slow down 

well ahead of time, so that your 

boat doesnõt produce a huge 

wave as it settles down into the 

water after planing. 

If you are one of the many who 

already make the effort to be 

courteous, sensible, and law-abiding, 

then thanks for patiently reading this.   

If you can think of anything that 

you can do when boating that would 

make our little slice of Heaven a 

better place for loons, ducks, turtles, 

trees, canoeists, kayakers, paddle 

boarders, and swimmers, then thanks 

for making the extra effort. 

Alan Boyce  
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Mary Rae (Director & 
President)  

Dan Gilbert (Director & Vice 
President)  

Karen De Luca (Director & 
Treasurer)  

   

Mary Rae lives with her husband 

Geoff on Fourteen Island Lake.  They 

moved here in 2016 from Hamilton, 

Ontario, trading the traffic 

congestion and 407 ETR bills for the 

peace and quiet of lake living.   Mary 

has almost 30 yearsõ experience in 

municipal government, and currently 

works as a lawyer for the City of 

Kingston.  In addition to law, she has 

degrees in zoology and 

environmental studies.    Mary is 

passionate about the natural 

environment and spends her spare 

time birding, hiking and paddling. 

The first time Dan was introduced 

to the area was in 2001, while visiting 

the Rodgers (in-laws) on Fourteen 

Island Lake.  Subsequent visits here 

with his wife, Deb and their family, 

convinced them that they wanted to 

live here.  Deb and Dan bought their 

property on Little Johnõs Sister Lake 

in 2007, built their home, and moved 

in spring of 2012.  As a business 

owner Dan is thankful for access to 

the internet and good mobile phone 

service, which made their dream a 

reality. 

Karen had always considered 

herself a city girl.  However, two 

years ago she was dragged from the 

city and realized that the country is 

where she needs to be.  Being a 

dental hygienist, Karen has to travel 

to Kingston for work every day and it 

saddens her every time she heads out 

the lane.  The serenity, the wildlife 

that appears regularly, the sunrises 

over the lake, the opportunity to 

raise her daughter in such a 

marvellous environment, and like-

minded neighbours all contribute to 

their feeling of paradise here. 

 

 

 

120 Seconds after Fledging  

(Alan Boyce ) 
New Batch of Common Mergansers  

(Alan Boyce ) 

60 Seconds After Fledging  

(Alan Boyce) 

FIMLA Board of 
Directors  

http://www.fimla.ca/
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Susan Grigg (Director & 
Secretary) 

Alan Boyce (Director & 
Newsletter  Editor)  

Susan Pine (Director & Lake 
Steward)  

   

Susan Grigg moved to Fourteen 

Island Lake in the fall of 1999 with 

her husband Brian.  She feels 

fortunate to live on the lake year-

round and experience all of the 

seasons.  Susan enjoys canoeing and 

snowshoeing on the lake, nature 

watching (including lots of birds, 

snakes, turtles and deer on her 

property!), and hiking local nature 

trails. She has been a volunteer on 

the FIMLA Board of Directors since 

2015. 

Alan and his wife Joyce Hodgins 

bought their home on Fourteen 

Island Lake in 2013 ð initially as a 

weekend getaway from Ottawa.  

Very quickly they were drawn in by 

the beauty and serenity of the area, 

advanced their retirement dates, and 

moved here permanently.  Watching 

the sunrise over the lake each 

morning, they still pinch themselves 

to ensure that they are not dreaming. 

Susanõs grandparents bought the 

cottage in 1955 and she was born in 

1956, so she has been coming to 

Fourteen Island Lake all of her life!  It 

is a special place for Sue and her 

husband, Jim, most importantly 

because of the many lasting friend-

ships they have made over the years. 

Their three children and families all 

share the special attachment to Four-

teen Island Lake.  Susan lives in Belle-

ville and works in Bancroft as a 

hemodialysis nurse. 

 

The Gord Rodgers 
FIMLA Reserve Fund  

This is to send a huge òthank youó 

to Ken Smee for his generous 

donation of $1,000 to the Gord 

Rodgers FIMLA Reserve Fund .   

This reserve was established at 

the 2018 AGM to fund future pro-

jects dedicated to preservation of the 

Fourteen Island Lake watershed. It 

was named in honour of Gord Rod-

gers in recognition of his dedication 

to preserving the environment. 

One of the recommendations 

arising from the 2010 Fourteen Island 

and Mink Lake Stewardship Plan was 

to monitor and maintain the lakeõs 

dam, which protects water levels on 

Fourteen Island and Mink Lakes.  

An assessment had been conduc-

ted in July 2009 indicating a need for 

remedial maintenance to ensure the 

long term structural integrity of the 

dam.  Estimates for the proposed 

work at that time started at $20,000.   

The executive will be looking at 

options for the dam maintenance and 

are grateful for Kenõs donation and 

support of this critical work. 

Mary Rae 
Barred Owl (Alan Boyce ) 

http://www.fimla.ca/

